
 

Low Income Oversight Board (LIOB)

May 11, 2011
California Public Utilities Commission
 505 Van Ness Avenue - Auditorium
San Francisco, CA 
10 AM – 4 PM

Call - In Number 1-866-687-1443 - Participants Code 737358#

LIOB Board Members Present:

Chairman Jason Wimbley, Commissioner Timothy Alan Simon, Dave Stephenson, Ortensia Lopez, Louise Perez, Faith Bautista, Lavern Mitchell, Jose Hernandez, Allan Rago and Charlie Toledo

Absent:  Janine Scancarelli

California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:

Megha Lakhchaura, Ava Tran, Carolina Contreras, Sarita Sarvate, Tory Francisco, Rahmon Momoh, Jeanne Clinton and Camille Watts-Zagha, Syreeta Gibbs
Public Present:

Dennis Guido, Rachel Arrezola, Arleen Novotney, Melissa Martin, Matt Schwartz, Ross Nakasone, Don Wiggins, Irwin Louis, Dorsey Moore, Elise Kleiber, Kenneth  Hanigan, John Fasana, Jack Parkhill, Ron Garcia, David Clark, Amy Diffenderfer, Jessie Halpern-Finnerty, Anna Solorio, Hugh Yao, Irma DePratti, Gillian Wright, Carmen Rudshagen, Tina Nguyen, Mary O’Drain, Mardi Walton, Hannah Bascom, Eileen Cotroneo, Cathy Mazzeo, Holly Lloyd, Kyle Jeffery and Peter Hoffmann
Meeting called to order by Chairman Wimbley at 10:15 am

Item 1: Welcome and introductions—Jason Wimbley, LIOB Chair  (10 minutes) Standing Item


Chairman Wimbley thanked and welcomed staff and public to the LIOB meeting.
Item 2: Public comments—Facilitated by LIOB Chair (15 minutes) Informational Item


Mr. Peter Hoffman representing Bo Enterprises expressed concern about the transition for 2011-2012 program.   Bo Enterprises encourages a seamless transition.  Mr. Hoffman also expressed his concerns on the Workforce Education and Training Needs Assessment report and added that the report failed to investigate the many successful companies that are working on these programs today that have great work quality, high pay, benefits and career advancement.  The picture is much brighter than reflected on the report.
Ms. Jessica Halpern-Finnerty of the Don Vial Center on Employment in the Green Economy Center for Labor Research and Education Institute commented that the Don Vial Center welcomes the opportunity to discuss in greater detail with the Board and those interested in engaging in the conversation of the low-income programs.  She emphasized that with the Work Force Education and Training Needs Assessment they hope to be able to support contractors especially in low income that are doing good work and doing good by the workforce in the State.  
They want to re-examine the different strategies and look at spectrum and see what areas need improvements.  She highlighted that they want to support greater alignment of training programs and stronger certification for workers to build a strong career pathway and be able to support workers and contractors.  The complete report can be found at: http://irle.berkeley.edu/vial/  
Mr. Jim Hodges representing TELACU commented that the Commission has been embarking on important studies and pilot programs but that the most experienced people have not been given an opportunity to provide input. Mr. Hodges noted that TELACU is the nation’s largest community development corporation, that they are the owners and developers of thousands of multi family housing units, and they are also one of California’s largest ESAP contractors  yet were not consulted on the pilot concerning the multi family low income housing and ESAP, instead, the pilot points to The California Tax Credit Allocation Committee, The California Debt Limit Allocation Committee,  The California Department of Housing and Community Development and the California Housing Partnership Corporation.  
Ms. Camille Watts-Zagha representing DRA informed the Board that the second status report on disconnections in CA has been published.  The report shows that the disconnections rates for all customers have decreased; however, despite the additional assistance in 2010, CARE customers are still being disconnected much more frequently than non-CARE residential customers.   The report can be found at:
http://www.dra.ca.gov/DRA/energy/Customer+Rates/Rate+Relief+Programs/disconnect2011.htm 

Item 3: Approval of the September 22, 2010 meeting minutes (2 minutes) Action Item


Motion by Chairman Wimbley to approve the September 22, 2010 LIOB minutes, moved by Board Member Hernandez, and seconded by Board Member Lopez. (Motion passed unanimously.) 

Item 4: Introductory Remarks – Commissioner Timothy Alan Simon (2 minutes) Informational Item


Commissioner Simon thanked chairman Wimbley for a great job with the LIOB as well as President Peevey for appointing him to the Board.  Commissioner Simon has been eagerly waiting for the opportunity to serve on this Board.  He mentioned that as public servants, the Commission has an obligation to make sure that the resources that the Commission regulates are available and affordable to all classes and all tiers.  He expressed his extreme commitment to working with the parties present and shared his open door policy to discuss issues.  Commissioner Simon envisions many goals for this board starting with making sure that this board serves truly as an advisory board to the Commission and that he is committed to listen, fully engaged his fellow Commissioners and to implement the advice of the Board .  Transparency is very critical to him; and added that delays can often have enormous detrimental economic impact to the community we serve.   His fidelity to this mission is also very important; to keep in mind communities that we serve and how important it is that we not allow distractions or political differences prevent us from providing the service that we are honored to provide.  Lastly, Commissioner Simon noted that the penetration rates presented are the figures for those eligible and willing to participate, however, there is a whole new subset of fellow citizens and some noncitizens in the state who should be a part of this process and looks forward to participate in brainstorming ideas to educate the public on this very important goal. 
Item 5: Election of new officers – Facilitated by CPUC Staff (15 minutes) Action Item


Chairman Wimbley commented that he will be stepping down as the current Chair but will continue to serve as a Board Member.  Chairman Wimbley nominated vice-chair Jose Atilio Hernandez as the chair of the LIOB.
Motion by Chairman Wimbley:  Chairman Wimbley nominated current Vice-Chair Jose Atilio Hernandez as the Chair of the LIOB.  Seconded by Board Member Bautista.  

Board Member Hernandez commented having Chairman Wimbley as part of the LIOB officers has been very valuable to the Board because of the close working relationship between CSD and the Commission, and would like to see this relationship continue, therefore, he nominated Chairman Wimbley as the vice-chair of the LIOB.

Motion by Vice-Chair Hernandez:  Vice-Chair Hernandez nominated current Chair Jason Wimbley as the Vice-Chair of the LIOB.  Seconded by Board Member Bautista.  

LIOB members voted each nominee into office unanimously.

Effective the next LIOB meeting, Ms. Gillian Wright of SoCalGas will serve as the newly appointed IOU representative for the LIOB.
Item 5:  LIOB priorities and structure – Facilitated by the LIOB Chair (15 minutes) Update/Informational Item


Chairman Wimbley provided a brief on previous sub-committees under his leadership as LIOB Chair.

Collaboration and Leveraging- headed by Chairman Wimbley and former Commissioner Grueneich.  The focus of this committee was to look at how to better collaborate and leverage state or IOU’s investment dollars that are directed to provide low income assistance.  The Department of Community Services Development administers the Federal dollars. CSD encountered many challenges with the ARRA grants due to the specific departments that were attached to the ARRA grants, therefore, it made it difficult to leverage these dollars with some of the energy efficiency dollars that were state funded   We continue to work on the distinctive paths, and there are still  areas where we can look at using more leveraging and  ways to enhance the services to low income customers, we realized that on the Federal side there are specific funds that are for specific services which are different than the IOU’s offered, we recognize that by brining these services together it enhances the overall benefits and services to low income customers.  

Evaluation & Measurement:  headed by Board Member Faith Bautista. This was to identify service gaps and evaluation supply diversity.  
Workforce Education & Training: headed by vice-chair Hernandez and IOU representative Lavern Mitchell. This committee has done a lot of good work and continues to do so in this is an area, however, there is a lot more that can be done, this is a high value priority and the Board should continue to focus on this effort.

Marketing and Outreach Efforts:  headed by Board Member Faith Bautista and IOU representative Lavern Mitchell.   This is an extremely important to all present, we recognize that the challenges in trying to provide services falls primarily in the area of marketing and outreach.  It is sometimes shocking and alarming to know that there are still individuals out there that still don’t know the services that are available both on the State and Federal side.
Chairman Wimbley also noted some of the sub elements under Marketing and Outreach and Efforts.  Although each utility had different names to the program, the services are pretty much consistent across the utilities in terms of the Energy Efficiency and the CARE program as well as the ways the IOU’s were adapting and implementing their marketing and outreach efforts in the current climate.  The Board also recognizes that with current economic recession there is a new emerging customer base that has never been familiar or had access to public assistance. To the extent that we can address these needs to better serve these customers  as well as looking at evaluating the effects of the outreach and marketing by identifying where the service gaps areas are and filling  those gaps by refinements and different strategies techniques.

Legislation:  headed by vice-chair Hernandez and Board Member Scancarelli.   Make blanket policy recommendations to inform the PUC on issues affecting the low income community.
The Board discussed suggestions on future subcommittees:

Board Member Lopez suggested that climate change per AB 32 should be part of the Board’s discussions.
Board Member Bautista would like to incorporate outings/events with the utility companies to see first hand the kind of outreach they are doing and to see all possible ways of increasing penetration rates.

Vice-Chair Hernandez suggested that coordination to do these kinds of outings can be arranged with the IOU’s prior to the Board meetings and do sight tours in the area and get community constituents to participate. 

Board Member Mitchell commented that any IOU would welcome the opportunity to partner with the Board to embark on this type of activity. 
Board Member Rago would like to see a more effective way on how the Board gets updated on important issues.  The Board often misses the mark because there is a short window of time to discuss/make comments and the Board doesn’t get a broad prospective of all parties’ views.
Board Member Toledo representing the Native population is concerned about the unserved communities in remote rural areas.  She mentioned that there are still a lot of communities that don’t have electricity and or phone services and that this is something that needs to be examined very closely.
Chairman Wimbley and Vice-Chair both agreed that as an advisory committee, the Board should be able to weigh in and advise the Commission on issues of policies, program implementation and planning, such as the AT&T and T-mobile merger and what impacts this merger will have in the low income community. 

Commissioner Simon emphasized that he has no objection for the Board to offer their thoughts on the impacts of the communities that it serves.  Commissioner Simon will consult with Legal Depart and Energy Division staff to avoid any conflicts and will seek advice on how to weigh in without creating conflict with the board’s individual roles as parties to some of these proceedings.  

Ms. Sarvate informed the Board that the Commission created the Universal Lifeline Telephone Service Trust Administrative Committee (ULTSAC), and that perhaps the ULTSAC can provide the LIOB with a brief on the telecommunications issues. 
Vice-Chair Hernandez, mentioned that there is a tremendous collaboration effort between the PUC and CSD, but would like to see feed back from the public power and having some collaboration with some of the public utilities.  
Commissioner Simon encouraged the Board to communicate with the Marin Energy Authority and the SF Clean Power to see if they have the same options as the IOU’s for those who qualify.

Vice-Chair Hernandez to forward to the Board Senator Padilla’s quick inventory of public power and low income programs and their functions.
Vice-Chair Hernandez suggested having DRA updates as a standing item on the agenda.
The Board discussed the importance of synchronizing the Board meetings with important issues/deadlines that directly affect the constituents it serves.
Ms. Sarvate informed the Board that staff is looking into having the Board meetings webcast from different locations in order to achieve this effort.
Commissioner Simon encouraged Board members to contact the Chairman if they wish to include an item in the LIOB agenda and if feasible and time prudent it can be accommodated accordingly. 
The Board agreed to concentrate on the same core areas as discussed with some adjustments.  The subcommittees will consist of the following:
Collaboration and Leveraging – Chairman Wimbley, Commissioner Simon and Board Member Rago
Evaluation and Measurement – Board Member Lopez and Board Member Perez

Workforce Education and Training – Commissioner Simon, Vice-Chair Hernandez, Board Member Rago and IOU Member Gillian Wright
Marketing & Outreach – Commissioner Simon, Board Member Faith Bautista Board Member Toledo and Board Member Gillian Wright
Legislation – Vice Chair Hernandez and Board Member Scancarelli – standing item on agenda and coordination with staff

Climate Change - Board Member Toledo, Board Member Bautista and Board Member Stephenson

ESAP Applications – Board Member Rago with coordination with Energy Division staff
Commissioner Simon would like the Board to give a presentation at one of the Commission meetings and report on the LIOB’s role and function. He will coordinate with his staff and a representative of the Board to schedule the presentation.
Item 7: Utility presentation on the upcoming budget applications –Utility representative (50 minutes) Discussion Item


John Fasana of Southern California Edison and representing the IOU’s provided an update on the budget applications.  Mr. Fasana reported that the IOU’s have adopted the Energy Savings Assistance Program (formerly Low Income Energy Efficiency LIEE) as the state wide name.  The IOU’s will be filing their applications on May 16, 2011.  The following are the IOU’s home target for calendars years 2012-2014, PG&E’s 375,000; SCE’s 220,000; SDG&E 60,000 and SoCal Gas 329,604.  Board member Perez asked the IOU’s to provide copies of the different studies used on the applications.  Ms. O’Drain offered to provide the Board with copies of the studies.  The Board will hold the next meeting to solely discuss the budget applications and provide their input and advice.  
The report can be viewed and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/6.%20Utility%20Presentation%20on%20the%20upcoming%20budget%20App.ppt 
Item 8: Highlights of upcoming activities for low-income energy programs – Sarita Sarvate (15 minutes) Standing Item



Ms. Sarvate announced that she has taken on a new assignment within Energy Division, and thanked the Board members for their support.  She continued with an update of recent and upcoming CARE/LIEE Activities. Ms. Sarvate’s report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/7.%20Highlights%20of%20Upcoming%20Activities%20for%20CARE%20and%20ESAP.ppt 

Commissioner Simon thanked Ms. Sarvate for her work in the low income program.  The Board applauded and thanked Ms. Sarvate for her devotion to the Board and all of her hard work.

Item 9: Legislation Affecting Low-Income Program – Tory Francisco (15 minutes) Update/Informational Item



Mr. Francisco provided a summary of SB 142 by Senator Rubio.  The bill would authorize the commission to increase the rates in effect for CARE program participants subject to the limitation that the CARE rates not exceed 80% of the corresponding rates charged to residential customers not participating in the CARE program. Vice-Chair Hernandez reported that the bill did not pass, he will report if any changes arise.
AB 1124 by Assembly Member Skinner.  This bill would state the intent of the Legislature to modify the application of those decisions and would require the commission to ensure that low-income multifamily rental apartment buildings, as defined, receive energy efficient furnaces and water heating systems and energy efficiency measures in common areas recommended by an energy audit pursuant to the LIEE program, a successor program, or other energy efficiency program under the jurisdiction of the commission. The bill would impose additional requirements on the LIEE program in serving low-income multifamily rental apartment buildings.  Recent changes include: 
Total expenditures on furnace and water heating replacement shall not exceed $2,700 per dwelling unit. Financial assistance pursuant to this section only includes expenditures for equipment and installation costs, and does not include expenditures for the costs of hiring a consultant to perform an energy audit or a related service. The owner or operator of the low-income multifamily rental apartment building shall pass any cost savings it receives pursuant to this section to its tenants. Each gas corporation or electrical corporation implementing a program pursuant to this section shall publish data on the installed cost of products funded pursuant to this section.

Ms. Watts-Zagha stated that DRA submitted an official position before the amendments asking that the benefits be specifically in the form of bill savings and requested that it be tested through a pilot program, 

TELACU opposes the bill and believes the basic concept is flawed.  This bill will affect those who need assistance and that do not live in assisted housing because they will have less LIEE funds available and that the developers and owners have a reserve account to make upgrades and that they do not need LIEE funds to make these types of modifications. 
Ms. Anna Solorio from Community Housing Opportunities commented that they are opposed to this bill and it does not engage the appropriate stake holders and it bypasses fundamental process of the CPUC.  She added that there is room for improvement in the ESAP program to serve multi-family, that before moving forward, it should be evaluated, to conduct pilots, to obtain data and to involve all stake holders .
Mr. Matt Schwartz with the CA Housing Partnership mentioned that they are working with Senator Skinner on this bill and wanted to address that although it is not the intent to bypass the ESAP proceedings that they will be fully engaged with all of the stake holders as soon as the applications are in as well as discussing the pilot guidance that was released.  He mentioned that in 3 of the 4 years there have been tens of millions of dollars unspent in the LIEE program and this program as amended would take less than the remainder from these 3-4 years.  He also noted that the reserve accounts previously mentioned are barely adequate to do basic replacement.   The majority owners of these units can handle the basic replacements but cannot afford the energy efficiency upgrades.  Part of the intent of the Legislation is to take the best practices from the Federal program and make the two programs more compatible, because right now the existing LIEE/ESAP does not embrace these recent federal changes which would really improve the Federal weatherization program.
The Board recommends that the CPUC looks at ways of making sure that the assisted multi dwellings are being served and to ensure equity.  Chairman Wimbley suggested looking at practices of other states, there are many states in the east coast that have a lot experience with serving this particular housing stock in using federal fund as well as requesting contribution from property owners to address some of the imbalances between the various properties in terms of reserves. Board Member Perez also suggested that they look at supplanting making sure that landlords use Federal dollars or LIEE for the purpose of Energy Efficiency that there needs to be language in the Bill addressing supplanting.  Also, making sure that there is equity from multi-family as well as single family and that services are being delivered in a equitably way and making sure that that there is equity in the $2,700 average for multi-family vs. the $1,200 for single family.  These are areas of caution and these issues need to be addressed adequately when the bill comes out.
Commissioner Simon pointed out that the Commission receives advice from the Office of Governmental Affairs on Legislation.  The Commission also receives input from DRA (Division of Ratepayer Advocates) on low income issues as an independent consumer advocacy.  Commissioner Simon commented that this type of engagement is very important to the Commission and the Board’s input is very critical. 
Item 10: SDG&E’s Energy Upgrade California Energy Efficiency Pilot Program – Don Wiggins, SDG&E 



Mr. Wiggins of SDG&E provided a report on the proposed Multi-Family Proposed Whole Building Performance Assessment.  The Board would like to be kept informed about this project as it evolves.  The Board thanked Mr. Wiggins for his report. Mr. Wiggins report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/9.%20EUC%20MF%20Presentation1.ppt 
Item 11: Water utilities’ current issues – Carolina Contreras, CPUC Water Division (15 minutes) Update/Informational Item


Ms. Contreras provided an update on the water utilities’ current issues.  The Board expressed concern about the penetration rate numbers.  Ms. Contreras commented that they will be working with the water utilities to get the data sharing plans together and move forward with this requirement.  She added that in Decision 11-05-020, the decision requires water and energy utilities with overlapping service territories to share low-income customer information to increase the participation rates in water low-income assistance programs. This decision also encourages water and municipal utilities to share low-income customer information and water and energy utilities to collaborate on outreach efforts to low-income customers. Mandatory customer information sharing is limited to Class A and B water utilities that offer low-income assistance programs. For the smaller water utilities, sharing should be assessed on a case-by-case basis.  Board Member Stephenson commented that in some of the conservation programs that are being proposed, there are proposals to do more low income projects with low income constituents to have retrofits that will be done using grant programs.  Board Member Perez asked for copies of those proposals, Board member Stephenson to provide. Ms. Contreras will continue to update the Board on this very important issue.  Ms. Contreras full report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF7C.ppt 
Item 12: Date & agenda for next meeting—Sarita Sarvate, CPUC Energy Division (15 minutes) Standing Item



The Board agreed to have its next meeting on June 21, 2011 in San Francisco.  Discussion items for next meeting will be focus on the IOU’s Budget Applications and the Adoption of the sub-committees.  Staff will provide information on webcasting availability.  Having no further business, Chairman Wimbley adjourned the meeting at 3:00pm

